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Why should commoners’ get special housing treatment?
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In 1991 the Illingworth Report, which concluded a review of New Forest grazing for the Government, came to two important conclusions in response to widespread concern at the decline of the grazing upon which the special qualities of the New Forest depend. Firstly, it determined that sustaining the vocational commoning system was the only viable way to ensure that the New Forest continued to be grazed. Sustaining commoning, however, would depend upon ensuring the people willing to continue the system have access to homes and land. It called, therefore, for everything possible to be done to achieve this. This included the prioritisation of cottages managed by the Forestry Commission for commoning tenants, given the decline in commercial forestry needs, support for local charitable and social landlords. Since then the Commoners’ Dwelling Scheme has allowed families who already own some land to create new holdings on this land, under very strict conditions, and permanently tied to commoning. This scheme is only available to those who have sufficient land, who are willing to sign over their freehold on some of it forever, and can raise the funding to build a home and appropriate outbuildings. A quarter century after the Illingworth Report there has been much less success in developing commoners’ holdings for rent.

The New Forest has long been an expensive landscape, but this has accelerated since National Park status was imposed. Today the average property value within the National Park is more than 15 times the average local income. But to common on any scale working locally is imperative. A commoner must be able to step out of work at any time to deal with their livestock. Combining a local working life with keeping cattle and pigs is particularly challenging, meaning that the need to work locally and flexibly is imperative. Natural England require that cows form at least 25% of the livestock on the Crown Lands of the New Forest, as the mix of grazing animals is vital to the condition of the protected landscape and the exceptional biodiversity it supports. This could not be achieved if commoning was left to become the sole preserve of a wealthy local population using the common rights attached to their properties to turn out a small number of New Forest ponies. The Commoning Census carried out each decade shows that these people tend not to stay in commoning for very long; the hardships and commitment to maintain even hardy semi-feral ponies, with its cost, trials and tribulations, is certainly not for everyone. Sustaining the extensive grazing of the New Forest requires a large number of people, of all ages, scattered throughout the Forest, working and living locally, and with a lifelong commitment. This, in turn, requires appropriate small homes close to the grazing land, and sufficient facilities to keep a mix of Forest
livestock.

In the end everyone benefits from sustaining commoning. Maintaining access to a small number of homes and land for people willing to make the commitment required seems a very small price to pay for keeping the New Forest accessible, rich in nature, and maintaining its unique cultural heritage.
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